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February 13, 2002
The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

The purpose of this letter is to transmit a proposed ordinance that will authorize a supplemental budget appropriation of $3.3 million for the Central Substation Relocation project.  This request is being presented separately due its time-sensitive nature.  The current construction bid was let on January 10th, 2002 and requires award within 90 days.  The authority to award the contract is contingent on Council approval of this supplemental appropriation.  While the bid is higher than originally expected, engineering staff has reviewed the bid and believes it is fair and reasonable, given the actual complexity and risk of the project.  Relocation of the Central Substation by March 2003 requires the ability to award this contract on schedule.

Offsetting reductions of projects in the Transit Capital Program are also proposed.  The proposal will take funds from the appropriations for Duct Relocation, the Route 36 Extension Turnback, and the Broad Street Substation Relocation.  A reduction of future Transit Asset Maintenance Plan (TAMP) funding will make up the remaining shortfall.

The Central Substation is one of two traction power substations, which occupied leased space in what was then Seattle City Light property.  The facility is currently operated under a 25 year lease, which is due to expire in March 2003.

Since the execution of this lease, the City Light building was sold to private interests.  The building is presently owned by, and is the headquarters for, Expeditors International, an import/export company.  Efforts to renew the lease through Expeditors were unsuccessful and were abandoned as being unworkable in mid-1998.

The Central Substation is crucial to providing electrical power to the Trolley Overhead system and without it, continued operation of the trolley system is impossible.  Virtually every trolley route, in some part of its trip, receives power from this substation due to its location in the Central Business District (CBD).

The project was scoped to build a replacement facility at 6th and Columbia under the I-5 main line freeway at an estimated cost of $8,779,442.  The scope included developing the new site at 6th and Columbia and building an interconnecting underground electrical duct bank.  Final design was completed in late 2001.  At that time the construction estimate was higher than budgeted, but the project still contained a substantial contingency and a favorable bid climate was anticipated.

The construction contract was advertised and bids were received on January 10, 2002.  The contract terms require award within 90 days of bid opening.  While over 30 firms picked up plans for the project and over twenty listed themselves as prime bidders, only two of these contractors submitted a firm price bid.




Mid-Mountain

$3,857,000




Gary Merlino

$5,652,000

After receiving the bids, Mid-Mountain claimed an error and asked to withdraw their bid, which was permitted.  The remaining construction bid exceeded projections by more than $2.5 million, with additional increases in support costs due to the complexity of the project bringing the total to approximately $3.3 million higher than originally expected.  Staff has performed a thorough bid analysis and obtained independent estimates of the construction bid and determined that the price is fair and reasonable.  Few bids were received for this construction contract because many firms are not experienced in performing this type of work nor willing to assume the risks associated with the work which includes six blocks of cut and cover tunnel through a very congested portion of the CBD.  The price is high but reasonable, and is from a contractor who has performed well for the County on other projects.

Investigation during design of the proposed routing and examination of as-built records of the City of Seattle revealed much greater congestion of utilities on the planned route than had been expected.  The existing utilities in many cases, particularly at the intersections, leave little room for another duct to be installed at a shallower depth.  This congestion would force the excavation deeper in order to cross the utilities at intersections, in many cases to 12 to 14 feet below grade.  This increased depth has greatly increased the cost of installing the underground ducts.

The increased depth and lack of horizontal space has made it necessary to build closer to existing utilities than is normally allowed.  This congestion has brought with it increased cost of monitoring the excavation and using less obtrusive means of construction.  In some cases, either due to utility rules or to gain space, utilities will be moved or rebuilt.  This has further increased costs.  

At this time, there are few alternatives to accepting the current bid unless the existing lease in the City Light building can be extended or renewed.  Staff has contacted the lease holder, Expeditors International, to explore both possibilities but judging from previous interactions this may prove difficult.

Renewing the lease for a minimum of two years could potentially lower project costs significantly by allowing time for value engineering and consideration of potential design changes.  These could make the work more desirable to other contractors when rebid and result in a lower overall project cost.  In this event, however, funds would likely be required to refurbish the current substation.

If you have questions, please contact Rick Walsh, Transit General Manager, at (206) 684-1619, or Duncan Mitchell, Transit Budget and Finance Supervisor, at (206) 684-1025, at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:
 Ellen Petre, Interim Chief of Staff

 Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Budget Office


John deChadenedes, Budget Analyst


Paul Toliver, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Harold Taniguchi, Deputy Director, DOT


Rick Walsh, Transit General Manager, DOT


Duncan Mitchell, Transit Budget and Finance Supervisor, DOT


